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April 19, 2022 
 

Delivered via Email or Postal Mail 
Attention: All Affected Grievors 
 
RE: Update regarding Covid-19 related grievances 
 
In mid-March, AHS announced that employees could return to the workplace without testing or proof of 
immunization. While this relieved some pressure on our members impacted by this policy, there remain a 
number of important issues to address and UNA moved forward with its Marshalling Application to 
continue to address those concerns.  
 
On 21 March 2022, the Alberta Labour Relations Board held a hearing on the application for Marshalling 
instigated by the United Nurses of Alberta. The Board issued a decision on 5 April 2022. Prior to the 
hearing, UNA and AHS agreed to use Cheryl Yingst-Bartel to either arbitrate or mediate issues arising 
from religious accommodation files on March 22-25. The Board's order formalized this agreement and 
assigned Ms. Yingst-Bartel to deal with all religious accommodation matters. UNA and AHS proceeded by 
mediation on those dates and UNA raised a number of concerns for AHS and the mediator to consider. We 
are hopeful our efforts will result in positive outcomes on a large number of UNA's individual 
grievances. UNA anticipates further updates by the end of April or early May.  
As part of the Marshalling Order, the Board also assigned Cheryl Yingst-Bartel to files relating to medical 
accommodation requests and ordered each party to identify one representative grievance to advance to 
arbitration and for them to be heard at the same hearing. The Board assigned J. Leslie Wallace as arbitrator 
on the grievance taking issue with AHS's policy and ordered the individual grievances relating to non-
compliance with the policy to be stayed pending the outcome of that hearing.  
 
AHS agreed to respond to a number of questions from UNA by 7 April 2022. Pending that response and 
UNA's assessment of the information provided, the Union's grievance against AHS for refusing to meet as 
part of the dispute process was also stayed.  
 
The parties are in the process of notifying the relevant arbitrators of this decision so that we can proceed 
with necessary arguments. At this time, no decisions have been issued by arbitrators or recommendations 
made by mediators. None of the grievances have been settled, granted or withdrawn but concrete steps 
have been taken and we will continue to take steps to ensure the grievances are addressed.  
 
Yours truly, 
 
 
 
Lee Coughlan 
Manager of Labour Relations 
 
LC/ar 














